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CITY OF GRAHAM 
SPECIAL SESSION 

TUESDAY, JUNE 30, 2015 
6:00 P.M. 

 
The City Council of the City of Graham met in special session at 6:00 p.m. on Tuesday, June 30, 
2015, in the Conference Room of the Municipal Building located at 201 South Main Street. 
 
Council Members Present:   Also Present: 
Mayor Jerry Peterman    Frankie Maness, City Manager 
Mayor Pro Tem Jimmy Linens   Darcy Sperry, City Clerk  
Council Member Jim Albright   Nathan Page, City Planner 
Council Member Chip Turner    Michael Leinwand, Special Projects Coordinator 
Council Member Lee Kimrey   Tanner Cook, City of Graham Intern 

Roger Walden, Clarion Associates   
 Tom Boney, The Alamance News 

Jay Ashley, The Times News    
  

 
Mayor Jerry Peterman called the meeting to order and presided at 6:00 p.m. 
 
City Manager Frankie Maness announced that City Planner Nathan Page has been named the City’s 
new Planner.  Mr. Maness also introduced Mr. Tanner Cook and advised that Mr. Cook will be 
interning with the City this summer. 
 
Mr. Maness explained that Mr. Roger Walden of Clarion Associates had presented the new Graham 
2035 Comprehensive Plan at a Public Hearing in April 2015.  He reminded Council that the Public 
Hearing is a prerequisite to the formal adoption of the Plan.  He further explained that it was the 
consensus of the Council in April to reconvene at some point in the future to discuss the plan in 
greater detail. 
 
Mr. Page stated that the Planning Board has recommended adoption of the Plan and asked that a 
mailing be sent out to all property owners.  He explained that at the time of the request, Special 
Projects Coordinator Michael Leinwand comprised a list of public notifications and events that have 
been sent, posted and/or held over the past several years. 
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Council Members expressed concern over the notifications by mail being in the bi-annual CityGram 
publication.  They fear that while residents do receive those with their water bill, most may not read 
the CityGram.  Mr. Maness indicated that there are over ten thousand (10,000) parcels in the City.  
He stated that while the cost would be significant, the time required by staff to put together and mail 
such a large number of letters is something the City cannot afford at this time.  He went on to say 
that due to various projects going on at this time, staff just doesn’t have time to do a mass mailing.  
After further discussion, Council by consensus decided that the City would post signs throughout 
the City advertising a Public Workshop and Public Hearing to be held on Tuesday, August 4, 2015 at 
6:00 p.m.  Mayor Peterman and Council Member Lee Kimrey, along with staff and members of the 
Graham 2035 Comprehensive Plan Steering Committee, will be in attendance to answer questions 
the public may have.  Following this Public Workshop will be the regularly scheduled Council 
Meeting, which will include a Public Hearing on the Plan.  Adoption of the new Plan is currently 
scheduled for September 1, 2015. 



231 

 

 
Mr. Roger Walden of Clarion Associates pointed out that a Zoning Map is by definition parcel by 
parcel.  He went on to say that a Zoning Map is regulatory which defines what you can and cannot 
do on property.  Mr. Walden advised that a Land Use Map is not regulatory and explained that its 
purpose is to serve as a policy guide to be used in contemplating future changes to zoning, capital 
improvements programming and how we are managing the City.  
 
Mayor Peterman expressed concern over currently using the Comprehensive Plan in our motion 
format, therefore making it a legal reason for decisions.  Mr. Walden explained that while State 
Statutes require Council to adopt a Statement of Consistency, it doesn’t preclude you from taking a 
zoning action that doesn’t conform to your Comprehensive Plan.  Mr. Walden went on to say that 
Council, as an elected body, are a legislative body who can make legislative decisions.  He stated that 
zoning is a legislative decision.  He stated that elected bodies are given great latitude in State Law to 
make a legislative decision about how a property should be zoned. 
 
Mr. Tom Boney of the Alamance News asked if there has ever been a time where a decision was 
passed which was not consistent with the Growth Management Plan.  Mr. Maness said there have 
been times when that has occurred. 
 
Council Member Kimrey showed support for the Plan’s call for an annual “check-up” to look at 
growth throughout the City so that Council on an annual basis can make changes to the Growth 
Management Plan as Council sees fit.  Mr. Leinwand pointed out that in addition to the annual 
reviews, the Plan calls for review every five (5) years at which time significant updates may possibly 
be made. 
 
Council Members asked for clarification from Mr. Walden as to the proposed Mixed Use Residential 
areas on the Draft Future Land Use Map.  Mr. Walden stated that there were a couple of factors that 
played into certain areas being proposed as Mixed Use Residential.  One factor was transportation.  
The areas seem to have good transportation accessibility and a walkable community that has a good 
mix of single family and multifamily homes.  Council Member Kimrey expressed concern that the 
proposed Mixed Use Residential Zone would blanket the Old Fields Subdivision.  Mr. Page stated 
that there are multiple apartment and townhome complexes listed in the current Planned Urban 
Development (PUD) for Old Fields as well as some commercial development along Cherry Lane.  
 
Mr. Maness pointed out that the Riverwalk and Challenge Subdivisions are examples of what would 
be considered Mixed Use Residential.  He stated that the golf course at the Challenge would be non-
residential as well as a community clubhouse.  Mr. Maness asked Council to look at how Graham 
has grown.  He stated that Graham has grown in what could be determined as the most inefficient 
way.  He went on to say that that works for about twenty (20) to thirty (30) years, but eventually the 
“rent” will come due on your sidewalks, curbs, gutters and streets.  He noted that we are already 
starting to see that.  He stated that now we have the opportunity to look at the City from a bird’s eye 
view and make a decision on how the City will grow, in the most efficient way possible, over the 
next twenty (20) years.  Mr. Maness pointed out that the growth Graham has seen in the last few 
decades has been primarily low density residential.  He stated that he is pleased to see industry 
projects coming to and looking to come to Graham.  His belief is industry and in-fill projects is how 
we should be growing Graham for the future.   



232 

 

He advised that we do not have to expand the footprint of our City for in-fill projects.  Mr. Maness 
cautioned Council that when tailoring our Zoning and Future Land Use Maps, we don’t zone out a 
particular use. 
 
Council Members discussed the language used in the proposed Plan with Mr. Walden.  Mr. Walden 
said that based on the April meeting, he changed the name of the property formerly known as the 
Alamance Interstate Corridor Development Zone (AICDZ) to the North Carolina Commerce Park 
(NCCP).  He also explained that he went through the Plan and anytime there was reference to 
support for regional transit, he left that in the Plan.  He went on to say that he removed anytime 
there was talk in the Plan of reconfiguring Graham’s land use patterns for transit support.  He also 
said that in the action plans, he removed reference for vigorously and aggressively pursuing trying to 
get fixed route transit in the City. 
 
Mr. Walden noted that at the April meeting, the Council had expressed concern over the use of the 
word “require” in the Plan.  He said he has not made any changes to that in the Plan.  Council 
Member Kimrey suggested that Council could decide to use the word “encourage” in place of 
“required” when referenced in the Plan.  In addition, Council Member Kimrey asked about the use 
of the word “should” throughout the Plan.  Mr. Walden said that he has seen other municipality’s 
use the word “accommodate” or “encourage” in place of “should”.  Council Members were in 
support of both suggestions. 
 
Council also recommended changing the Draft Future Land Use Map by identifying only the area 
south of the Little Alamance Creek as Rural Residential.  Mallard Creek Subdivision will be the only 
exception and will remain Suburban Residential. 
 
Based on Council’s recommendation, Mr. Walden will make the above changes in language 
throughout the Plan as well as redefining the Rural Residential area on the Draft Future Land Use 
Map.  He stated that he will have a revised copy of the Plan back to Staff next week for review. 
 
At 8:04 p.m. Council Member Chip Turner made a motion to adjourn, seconded by Council 
Member Jim Albright.  All voted in favor of the motion. 
 
 

 
_____________________________ 

              Darcy Sperry, City Clerk 


